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Meeting Minutes
May 7, 2015
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Patti Anania (Chair), Greg Radlinski, Danny Ferreira, Ted Wendler, Pat Schorr,  Charlie Kleeman, Ernest McDuffie, Abner Davis
Excused: John Campbell, Marc El Hassan, Leroy Kelly, Danny Becton; Keith Johnson
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Joe Andrews – Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County; TRUE Commissioner-designate Ralph Hodges
Chairwoman Anania convened the meeting at 4:03 p.m. with a quorum present and the members introduced themselves for the record.  
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the April 2, 2015 meeting as distributed – unanimously approved.
Public comment
Former TRUE Commissioner Joe Andrews representing Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County reported that Judge Tom Beverly has denied a motion filed by the Police and Fire Pension Fund (PFPF) board of trustees to re-hear the case of Curtis Lee and Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County v. City of Jacksonville   and the Jacksonville Police and Fire Pension Fund Board of Trustees in which the judge earlier ruled that the so-called “30 year agreement” between the City and the PFPF Board of Trustees was invalid because it constituted a collective bargaining agreement arrived at in negotiations that violated Florida’s “Government in the Sunshine” law. Mr. Andrews also expressed opposition to the several plans that have been proposed in recent months to accelerate pay-down of the unfunded accrued actuarial liability (UAAL) by making larger payments into the fund each year than necessary for the annual required contribution (ARC). He believes that the first step in solving the UAAL crisis should be to determine, by means of forensic analysis, all of the causes of the $1.6 billion funding deficit. Until the root causes are all identified and remedied, he sees no sense in pumping additional capital into the plan which could end up having the same net effect as the ARC payments that were supposed to have been sufficient to fully fund the pension but have instead ended up with a huge funding deficit.
Auditor’s report

Tommy Carter reported that no new audits have been released since the last meeting, although several are underway. The next quarterly budget summary will be released by May 15th for the second quarter.
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
The committee did not meet in the last month due to a general lack of items of sufficient interest.
Audit Committee
Commissioner Anania reported that the committee had met just prior to the commission meeting and discussed Audits #762 – City Payroll Audit and #763 – JTA Payroll Audit. A lengthy discussion of the audits ensued. Commissioner Schorr reported that Audit #762 found a considerable number of internal control weaknesses in the City’s payroll operation, which may be due in part to the fact that the City no longer has a payroll manager (the position was eliminated two years ago) and only within the past year has hired a Comptroller after that position was left vacant for several years. Problems identified included inadequate separation of functions (employees had the ability to create new accounts, enter and change pay rates, etc. without supervisory oversight), lack of adequate standard operating procedures, and employees’ computer access to the payroll system not being removed when the employee moved to another job within the City. Commissioner Wendler noted that the audit specifically excluded the payroll of the Sheriff’s Office and Fire and Rescue Department, which together make up well more than half of the City’s total payroll. He also noted that the last City payroll audit occurred in 2006 and many of the same problems and weaknesses were identified at that time. He is concerned that a large percentage of the City’s payroll represented by its largest departments and numerous independent authorities has never been audited and believes the results of this audit show that the potential for fraudulent behavior is very high.  

Council Auditor Kirk Sherman reported that as a result of the audit’s findings, audits have begun of the Sheriff’s Office, Fire and Rescue Department and Supervisor of Elections (poll worker) payrolls. Brian Parks of the Auditor’s Office explained that those departments were excluded from the original audit because, although their payroll is processed by the City payroll office, the timekeeping functions of those three departments is different than the rest of the City because of the unique schedules worked by those employees that are not standard 8 hour days and 40 hour work weeks. Mr. Sherman estimated that the JFRD and Supervisor of Elections audits might be completed before the all-consuming budget season gets underway in August; the Sheriff’s Office audit will not be completed until later in the year after the budget is approved. Several members of the commission expressed the hope that additional resources could be devoted by the Council Auditor to auditing all City and authority payrolls and that the Auditor’s Office would revisit the City payroll office to evaluate compliance with the audit recommendations much sooner than the usual 12 to 18 months follow-up, perhaps within the next 3 or 4 months. Staff was requested to invite the City’s Chief Financial Officer, Comptroller, and a representative of the Employee Services Department to the June Audit Committee meeting to discuss the audit findings and the department’s responses.

Commissioner Schorr described the findings of Audit #763, including several confusing and potentially questionable practices regarding employment contract and deferred compensation issues with the former CEO and Chief Financial Officer of the JTA who left the authority within the last year. She described the departure of the former JTA Chief Financial Officer from the agency and the questions raised about the severance package paid to him, which is subject to various interpretations depending on how his employment contract is interpreted. Instead of getting a lump sum payment upon his separation, the former CFO continued to receive a bi-weekly check as though still on the agency’s payroll. After ran article on this practice appeared in the newspaper, the bi-weekly checks stopped and the JTA board hired the former CFO on a consulting contract, the value of which was the remaining balance of the severance payout, to produce a written report for the board.
Regarding the JTA’s Chief Executive Officer, Ms. Schorr described the audit’s findings regarding confusion over the CEO’s appropriate salary for several years due to a provision in a contract revision which the JTA board has interpreted as a scrivener’s error that did not reflect the actual intent of the board with regard to the CEO’s salary rate. She noted that she reviewed the minutes of JTA board meetings and found discussion of changes in the CEO’s contract terms, but no formal votes on those changes. Staff was asked to request from JTA a copy of their “sound legal analysis of outside counsel” of the CEO’s salary changes and contract extension and information on how the deferred compensation was paid out. Ms. Schorr questions whether the former CEO had a valid contract for the last several months of his tenure and whether the actions he took during that time on behalf of the authority were legally valid since his contract had expired and no extension was signed for the interim until the new CEO was hired and started working. Questions were also raised about the participation of the former CEO in a deferred compensation plan and how the payments were made (to him directly or to a financial institution). The wording of the deferred comp provision was not entirely clear if the money could be paid directly to the 

CEO or had to be paid to a qualified plan.

The committee will invite several representatives of the City Finance Department and the JTA to its June meeting to discuss issues related to Audits #762 and #763.
Commissioner Campbell was assigned the review of Audit #761, quarterly budget update.

Pension Committee

Commissioner Wendler reported that the committee had met last week. The decision by Judge Tom Beverly not to re-hear the Curtis Lee v. City of Jacksonville case settles one issue but still leaves in question, at least in the committee’s mind, where the level of pension benefits now stands. The judge’s ruling of “status quo ante” is not entirely clear about what earlier date now governs the benefit package. Mr. Wendler discussed the use of Florida Statutes Chapter 175 and 185, so-called “chapter funds”, for police and fire pension benefit payments. The state law requires that these chapter funds must be used for “extra benefits”, and the committee is interested in getting a definitive explanation of what constitutes “extra” benefits. Commissioner Radlinski suggested that a request be made to the Office of General Counsel to have an attorney address the committee at a future meeting on this subject. Mr. Wendler also noted that 2 police and fire pension reform bills are pending in City Council, one by Council Member Boyer and the other by Council Member Gulliford. Ms. Boyer’s bill establishes a new level of pension benefits for new employees hired after the effective date. Mr. Gulliford’s bill establishes the same level of pension benefits for current and new employees as was provided in the ordinance that failed in City Council on a 9-9 vote, but his version does not include any provision for accelerated pay-down of the accrued unfunded pension liability and commits the Council to a waiver of its right to unilaterally impose benefit changes at the end of a collective bargaining impasse period for a period of 7 years rather than the 10 years provided in the failed ordinance.  The committee will meet again on Thursday, May 14th at 1:00 p.m. and asked staff for a copy of the contract recently approved by City Council for a consultant to perform a forensic audit of the Police and Fire Pension Fund.
Chair’s Comments
Chairwoman Anania reported that the Inspector General Selection Committee (of which she is a member) will meet next on April 20th to select 5 top candidates from among the pool of applicants to be interviewed on May 28th.
Old Business
None
New Business
Nominating Committee appointment: the Nominating Committee will consist of commissioners Anania, Davis and Johnson and will meet on May 14th at 2:30 p.m. to propose a slate of officers for the commission for 2015-16.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Schorr reported that the Inspector General Office’s first issued report on public parking operations was very thorough and a commendable product. In response to a question from Commissioner McDuffie, Chairwoman Anania said that she would inquire if the TRUE Commission has the authority to request the Inspector General to investigate particular topics. 
Next meeting

The commission’s next meeting will be on Tuesday (not Thursday), June 2nd due to a room availability conflict caused by the new City Council member orientation program running June 3-5.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:07 p.m.
Posted 6.5.15   4:00 p.m.
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